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Regular Meeting, February 21, 2013
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Call to Order

· Introduction and seating of members

The Chester Board of Finance held its regular meeting on February 21, 2013 at the Chester Town Hall, 203 Middlesex Avenue, Chester, Connecticut.  In attendance and seated were Virginia Carmany, Bob Gorman, Lori Ann Clymas (seated for J. Rannestad) and Richard Nygard for J. Aley).  Charles Park arrived just after Approval of Minutes.  Others in attendance were First Selectman Ed Meehan, Selectmen Larry Sypher and Tom Englert.  Chairman Carmany called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM.

· Approval of Minutes from January 2013 Meeting

Motion by Nygard, second by Gorman, to approve January 17, 2013 Minutes as written.  Voting in favor – Nygard, Gorman, Rannestad, Park, Carmany.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

New Business

· Presentation and discussion of Preliminary Budgets for Schools from Boards of Ed

· Discussion of budget items, open items and cost and savings drivers for 2013-2014 Budget

· Revisions to Budget Calendar

First Selectman Meehan reviewed highlights of things happening at the early stages of the budget.  One of the big items is the Motor Vehicle proposal to exempt vehicles with value under $28,500 which would have a substantial impact on the town's revenue up to $583,000.  It was noted the mil rate is 22.45.  This is still being discussed in the Governor's Office.  Meehan noted he didn't know whether this would be phased in or not.  It is also being proposed to fund LOCIP (Local Capital Improvement Program) from the Mashantucket Pequot Gaming Revenues and that will be effected by the economy.  The Town Aid Road Grant has doubled to $92,000.  Meehan noted some of the smaller grants have just been eliminated.  The Education Cost Sharing stayed the same and the Transportation money got eliminated.  

First Selectman Meehan noted there is the bank income.  The East Hampton septic lagoons contract obligations has ended.  The bond expense for the sewer construction was reduced.  

First Selectman Meehan noted the big savings at this point are Region 4 which is down by $376,000.  The Chester BOE Budget is down by about $40,000.  Meehan felt Region 4 would stay the way it is subject to the completion of the safety security audits being done in all five schools plus the administration building.  The Superintendent is being very cautious.  

First Selectman Meehan noted the local Chester budget may change a little looking at safety security items as well as an inspection by the Fire Marshal's Office.  There are issues with egress windows which could cost $15,000 to $20,000.  The existing windows are not code compliant.  This project could be done over a couple of years.  Ms. Clymas noted that if these windows are found to not be code compliant, the town can go back to whoever was involved when the windows were put in.  First Selectman Meehan noted the school is down 15 students which amounts to $45,000 ($3000 per student).  He further noted Region 4 is down 19 students, but he isn't sure how this works being a regional district and involving other towns.  

First Selectman Meehan reviewed some open items.  The Visiting Nurses Fee is still open as they haven't submitted their budget yet.  The Hazardous Household Waste Fee is a 3 year contract at $40 per household.  The COG is indicating that the fee may go up to $60 per household when the contract is up due to requirements disposal of paint.  The Assessor's Outside Contractor Fee with the Town of East Haddam has not been set yet.  Their medical insurance costs are going up quite a bit and may effect this fee.  


First Selectman Meehan noted there may be some opportunities of moving things around within the Capital Budget due to some items that might be reprogrammed.  He noted the Ambulance Association has submitted a request for $30,000 funding for an ambulance for next year.  School security could be another item.  Meehan also noted the Town should begin to develop a strategy for upgrading of hardware and software with changes to Windows.   

Bob Gorman asked if the open items have been given a number yet.  First Selectman Meehan noted they all have been plugged in at this year budget number.  He briefly reviewed Municipal Insurance and Municipal Waste fees.

Chairman Carmany asked about the Emergency Communication Valley Shore fee.  First Selectman Meehan noted that has gone up quite a bit last year, but he has not heard from them yet.  Selectman Sypher noted he spoke to the Executive Director who indicated there is the possibility of Old Saybrook withdrawing and creating their own local call center.  The problem with that is the cost will then be divided among the remaining towns and will definitely increase.  There was discussion regarding emergency communications.  

First Selectman Meehan reviewed the budget worksheet revenues and expenditures.  He noted revenue is down by $511,000.  There was a brief discussion regarding the Library and the request for additional staff as well as the expansion concept.  He noted Winter Maintenance needs to be looked at on a 5 year average.   He indicated this year's Winter Maintenance will be all expended by the end of next week.  It was noted some of this expenditure will be reimbursed by FEMA.  First Selectman Meehan noted the difference in expenditures between this year's budget which ends June 30th and next year's budget starting July 1st is $123,163.  The gap between revenues and expenditures is $388,250.  


First Selectman Meehan reviewed the Capital Improvement Budget and possible reprogramming of some items.  He noted there is about $238,000 that possibly could be reprogrammed.  Meehan noted he will be meeting with John Divis regarding road priorities.  

First Selectman Meehan reviewed budget scheduling dates.  The Board of Ed night has been moved to April 2nd.  The Hose Company, Fire Marshal, Ambulance and Safety Services on March 13th.  He suggested March 5th for the Library.  March 21st was set aside for Capital Budget discussion.  

First Selectman Meehan noted hopefully next month we'll know what the State is doing.  

There was discussion regarding the Supervision District Budget.  

Meehan hoped to have everything by April 2nd and everything wrapped up by April 18th in order to do the public notice for the Budget Public Hearing.  

Reports

· Monthly Financials

Monthly Financials had been distributed.  No comments were forthcoming.

· Consideration and Approval of Bills and Transfers – none.

· First Selectman's Report

First Selectman Meehan noted there is a Solar Challenge Workshop, E-Team Presentation on Thursday, February 28, 2013 at the Meeting House from 7:00 to 9:00 PM.

First Selectman Meehan noted town hall renovations are ahead of schedule.

First Selectman Meehan reported the Town will be getting a $40,000 FEMA reimbursement from Storm Sandy.

First Selectman Meehan reported the Winter Carnivale Event was well organized.  Weather reduced attendance.  Traffic management worked well.

Business

· Other

Audience of Citizens – none.

Adjourn

Motion by Nygard, second by Gorman, to adjourn at 9:00 PM.  Voting in favor – Nygard, Gorman, Rannestad, Park, Carmany.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

Respectfully submitted,
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Judith R. Brown, Recording Secretary


